
PLANNING AND DEVEOPMENT DEPARTMENT MEMORANDUM 
#33-2019 

 
 
DATE:  May 20, 2019  
 
TO:           Honorable Mayor Carol Dodge and City Council Members 
 
THROUGH: Heather Geyer, City Manager 
 
FROM:         Brook Svoboda, Director of Planning and Development 
  Amanda Peterson, Director of Parks, Recreation and Culture 
  Eric Ensey, Senior Planner 
   
SUBJECT:   Northglenn Civic Center Project Street Naming  
              
 
PURPOSE  
Staff is seeking direction from the City Council on how to proceed with the naming of the various 
public and private streets within the Northglenn Civic Center (NGCC) development.   
 
BACKGROUND 
As staff and the project team is progressing through the design phase of the NGCC 
development project, the issue of formally naming the streets within the proposed development 
emerged. As we move into the subdivision platting phase, it is necessary to include the names 
of all public streets with dedicated right-of-way. For the initial phase of the NGCC development, 
there will be one street that will be dedicated through the plat as a public street, and that is what 
has been referred to as Memorial Parkway. Although private streets are not dedicated public 
rights-of-way, they still will need to labeled and identified on a subdivision plat. 
 
The name Memorial Parkway was developed during the master planning phase of the 
development to refer to the main street that runs east and west through the development from 
Community Center Drive. Memorial Parkway is intended to provide access to the interior of the 
development area and be the focal point of the development in providing vehicular and 
pedestrian connectivity through the site. The name was selected as a reference to the Veteran’s 
Memorial Park that is adjacent to the road. Although Memorial Parkway is what the road has 
been referred to up to this point, there has been no formal action by the City Council on officially 
naming the road. 
 
Additionally, there will be private internal roads that will extend from both Memorial Parkway as 
well as Community Center Drive that will provide access into the site as well. The first of these 
roads is a north/south private road that will run in front of the new Recreation Center, Senior 
Center and performing arts theatre facility. Attachment 1 is a rendering of the NGCC showing 
those streets that will need to be named. 
 
For purposes of this discussion, the city does not have a formal policy on the naming of streets. 
However, there is a policy in place for the naming of parks and recreation facilities, which has 
been included as Attachment 2 to this memorandum for reference purposes. Staff is seeking 
direction from the City Council on how to proceed with the formal naming of streets within the 
NGCC development. The following is a list of ways to proceed with the naming of the streets in 
this instance: 
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1. Develop Street Naming Policy. Council could direct staff to research what other 
communities do when naming streets and potentially develop a formal policy for this site 
and other development sites where street naming will occur. Staff would research 
policies of surrounding communities and bring forward a recommended policy for 
discussion at an upcoming meeting. Once  policy is adopted, the NGCC streets would 
be named in-line with the policy.  
 

2. City Council Naming Via Resolution. Without a policy, Council could decide to direct staff 
to schedule an upcoming meeting to discuss possible names. In this option, the Council 
acts as the sole naming authority for the streets internal to the NGCC. Council could 
direct the process as desired, and may choose to seek staff or public input. Once 
Council had consensus on a name, then a resolution would be brought forward for 
consideration. 

 
Both of these options do not have to be exclusive of each other. Due to the fact that the project 
team is working on the subdivision platting of the site, the need for selecting a street name for 
both Memorial Parkway and the north/south street adjacent to the facility is timely. Option #2 
above would be the quickest option of street naming. Based on the fact that the city doesn’t 
currently have a street naming policy and that the the NGCC site is city-owned, the Council 
could move forward with selection of street names in this instance and direct staff to work on a 
street naming policy for the remainder of this development as well as for other developments 
within the city.  

 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
There is no formal recommendation on this item as it is intended for discussion and direction 
purposes.  
 
BUDGET/TIME IMPLICATIONS  
This request does not have any direct budgetary impacts.  
  
STAFF REFERENCE   
If Council members have any comments or questions they may contact Brook Svoboda, 
Director of Planning and Development, at 303.450.8937 or bsvoboda@northglenn.org. or 
Amanda Peterson, Director of Parks, Recreation and Culture, at 303.450.8950 or 
apeterson@northglenn.org.  
 
ATTACHMENTS 
1. NGCC Rendering 
2. Policy for Naming and Renaming Park and Recreation Facilities 
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Public Street: Memorial Parkway 

Private Street in front of Facility 

ATTACHMENT 1
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ATTACHMENT 2
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